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Singing Round the Christmas Tree  
 

 

 

Why not take a break from the hectic run up to Christmas and come and join us for an hour 

or so for a traditional pre -Christmas celebration with fellow villagers.  This year our Christmas 
celebrations will take place on Tuesday 17 th  December at 7.00 pm.    
 

We will be singing by the Village Christmas Tree in the Memorial Gardens with music provided 

by John Phillips and the BM&W Training Band.  Afterwards refreshments will be provided by 
the Parish Council in the Midland Hotel.   The Parish Council would like to thank Mel and Chris 

from The Temple Hotel for very kindly sponsoring the Christmas Tree in Memorial Gardens. 
 

The children of Holy Trinity School have been working hard to produce a fantastic decoration  behind the tree.  Our 

thanks go to all the staff and children at Holy Trinity School.   
 

A View From the Bath Chair  ï Cllr Peter Baranek  
 

December has arrived!  Where has the year gone?  It only seems like the last newsletter when I 

was writing about 2012.  Overall I think it has been a successful year for the Parish Council and 
although we have not achieved everything we intended, we have had much success and 

progress made in the village.  One of the major successes of the year has to be the new floral 
displays.  The reason for the success must be credited to all those volunteers who freely gave 

their time to plant and maintain these displays.  The young plants were nurtured by the pupils 

at Matlock Bath Primary School and then planted out by volunteers; other volunteers then kept   

them watered throughout the summer .  A big thank you to you all from both the villagers and the visitors.  
 

Throughout the year we heard at regular int ervals from both County and District Councils about both rationalisation and 

cuts to services that they provide due to financial cuts from central government caused by the current austerity 
measures.  We continually hear that neither council has the resour ces to provide even the levels of service we have 

grown used to and certainly not increasing levels of service.  The Parish Council is mindful of the financial cuts that the 
higher tiers of local government is subject to , but would like to ensure, wherever  possible, that Matlock Bath does not 

suffer because of these cuts.  We will continue to try and ensur e that we get as high a level of  service as possible and 

will endeavour to fill the gaps in this service , if it is possible.  However, we cannot do this on our own and need the help 
and support of the local community.  Firstly, on a simple level, we need residents to report issues as quickly as possible. 

We would rather you be proactive than reactive, and not to look on reporting issues as ómoaningô.  You are the óeyes and 
earsô of the village.  A list of useful telephone contacts is given in this Newsletter with a full list on the website .  

Secondly, we would like the residents to be more involved in what we do in the village.  We would be pleased to see 

more involvement in the work of the committees but if that is not possible (or óyour thingô), there are other ways of 
getting involved.  Whenever possible, the Parish Council will try to give support to initiatives residents may have to 

improve the village.  As Cllr Purdy wrote in his article in the autumn edition on the need for a Derbyshire Dales volunteer 
force, Matlock Bath needs to be moving towards developing more óself helpô projects that will attempt to fill the void left 

by the current period of publ ic service óausterityô.  As with everything we do, we welcome your thoughts and views and 
these can be sent in all the usual ways via the Clerk: e-mail, telephone, post or via the link on the website.   I would like 

to take this opportunity to wish all read ers a Happy Christmas and a wonderful 2014 and to thank all the Councillors, 

other committee members and the Clerk for all their hard work on behalf of the village this year.   I hope that in 2014, 
we can all continue to work together to make Matlock Bath a  better place to live, to work and to visit . 

 

Important N ews !!  !! 

At the meeting on 27 th  November 2013 the Parish Council resolved for a standstill 
precept of £25,000  for 2014/2015 .  The Precept is the Parish óbitô of the council tax.  



Raft Event  
 

 

  

Matlock Bath Parish Council is proud to 
be one of the sponsors of this yearôs 

Raft Event.  The event will be held on 
Boxing Day, 26th December starting at 

10.00 am.  The event finishes at 

Cromford Meadows.  This year the 
Parish Council has been approached to 

help with the judging and presentation 
of prizes.  Cllr Michael Wilderspin will do 

this on our behalf.  For further  

 

 

information check out their Facebook page.  Winners will be announced and prizes awarded at the Fishpond pub and 
including the collection for the day.  
 

Matlock Bath General Store  ï Robin & Tina  
 

 
 

 

We have the first 3 months of trading und er our belts and would like to thank all of our  
customers who have supported us so far and would like to welcome many more as we head 

through the cold winter months, continuing to build a business which will hopefully evolve 
around our willingness to listen to the customers requirements.  
 

By doing this, we are now stocking goods from Maycocks Butchers and Zest fresh fruit and 

vegetables along with Peak District Dairies as regular suppliers of fresh produce. Added to 

this, we now have a section of Suma products devoted to organic, vegetarian and Fairtrade 
goods which were asked for by many of our customers.  

MyHermes parcel delivery and collection service was rolled out just a few weeks ago and over the next couple of weeks, 
we will be adding PayZone, Lottery scratch cards and become an agent offering a dry cleaning/full laundry service on a 

drop off/collection basis, ranging from clothing, duvets and covers, right through to horse blanket cleaning!  
 

Please call in and see our comprehensive range of Christmas promotions which provide many discounted lines to suit the 
whole family. You can also keep abreast of our latest updates and products by logging on to your Facebook, search for 

'Matlock Bath General Store' and like our page to be kept informed.  
 

We look forward to seeing all our customers both old and new and would like to extend our  wishes to all for a very, 

merry Christmas and a prosperous new year! 
 

Action on Trees ï Letôs Have Positive Management  
 

Trees are a wonder of nature. They enhance our lives, are a crucial part of the habitat for fauna and are a key link in the 

science of nature. They inspire writers and poets and what painting or photograph would not be complete without a 
tree. They are an integral part of the natural beauty of the landscape.   However nothing is perfect. They can also blight 

our lives by damaging manmade structures if too close with their extensive root systems extending branches and by 
depositing unwanted debris. They can block natural light, obscure street lighting, cause a hazard on highways and 

byways to both vehicles and pedestrians and sometimes damage themselves with self-set trees taking the nutrients that 

are required by the larger often parent tree. They can change the natural beauty of a landscape by obscuring other 
important natural and manmade features. In essence it is of upmost importance that they are managed.  

In recent years this has not happened in Matlock Bath;  

probably the last tree management programme was the 
removal during the óDutch Elm epidemicô. The problem has 

been accentuated by a series of wet summers when tree 
growth has accelerated and also by the longer growing 

seasons caused by global warming. It is important that we 
act now. The lead must be taken by the planning authority, 

Derbyshire Dales District Council working in partnership 

with the County Council. They must offer positive guidance 
and support so that all land owners are able to manage the 

trees in their care.  The Parish Council believe that a 
positive tree management policy is crucial to the survival of 

 

 

 

much that is held dear in Matlock Bath both by residents and visitors.   Please sign our petition.  It will be available at the 

Newsagents on North Parade, The Midland, The Temple and the Mining Museum until 18th December and will be 
delivered to the councils before Christmas.  We hope shortly to have photographic examples on the PC website. 

 



Pro Loco Photography Comp etition 2013  
 

The 4th Matlock Bath Parish Council Pro Loco Photography Competition produced an even more diverse selection of 
photographs than ever before. As well as covering all four seasons in the village, photos depicted scenes that reflected 

the myriad aspects of the village. All of this made judging the prize winners extremely difficult. Fortunately that ta sk 

did not fall to the Parish Council but to the general public .  142 entries were received with 60 making the shortlist.  
This was the highest number of entries since the competition began.  In total 1454 votes were cast despite some 

inclement weather on the voting day.  
 

 
 

1st  Prize ï Callum Wombell  
 

 
 

Adult Winners  (L -R)  
Peter Keeble ï Masson Mills  
Mark Fairman ï Best Villager  
James Spray ï Best Pavilion  

David Smith, 2 nd  Prize  
Rupert Pugh, Heights of Abraham  

Jon Hollands, 3 rd  Prize  
Peter Reed ï Best I lluminations  

 

 
 

2nd  Prize ï David Smith  

  

 
 

Best Picture of Heights of Abraham  
Lawl Baker  

Prizes were awarded by Rupert Pugh from the Heights of Abraham at a 
Presentation Ceremony.  
 

The Parish Council could not run the competition without the sponsorship it 

receives. A hearty óthank youô to The Heights of Abraham who are our 
principal sponsors and to our other sponsors - The Sir Richard Arkwright 

Masson Mills, Derbyshire Dales District Council (Illuminations) , The Grand 

Pavilion, Peak District Mining Museum and Holy Trinity Church who all 
support óthe best picture ofô category.  
 

Special thanks also go to Robert Morris for all his help with the competition.  
 

 
 

3 rd  Prize ï Jon Hollands  

 

 
 

Best Picture of Masson Mills  
Peter Keeble  

 

 

All photographs submitted this year 
and in previous years together with 

all the winning pictures can be found 

on the Parish Council ós website.  
 

Donôt forget whilst you are out and 
about during Christmas and the 

winter months to take your camera 
with you!  

 

The 2014 Photography Competition 

will be launched in the New Year ï 
check out the website for details  

www.matlockbathparishcouncil.gov.uk  

 
 

Young Photographers - Lucy Morris 
(right), 1 st  Prize & Lauren Morris, 

4th  Prize with Rupert Pugh  

 

 
 

Young Photographer, 1 st  Prize  
Lucy Morris  

 

 
 

Best Picture of the Illuminations  
Peter Reed  

http://www.matlockbathparishcouncil.gov.uk/


Remembrance  
 

 

 

The Remembrance Ceremony this year took place in the Memorial Gardens on Sunday 10th 
November 2013. 
 

Christopher Bowmer laid the wreath on behalf of the villagers with Libby Mowle laying the 

wreath on behalf of the children of the village.    
 

The BM&W Training Band provided the music.  The 
service was led by Michael Wilderspin, lay preacher. 

Charles Beresford and Cllr Trevor Bowmer read the 

names of the dead from the first and second world 
wars.  Charles went on to retell the tale of  

 
 

two servicemen ï Thomas Burdett and William Henry Gregory.  Thomas Burdett 
was conscripted shortly after marrying in 1915 but was then killed in action at 

the age of 26 in Mesopotamia in 1917. 
 

William Henry Gregory who, together with his parents, lived in Matlock Bath, was killed on the HMS Monmouth in the 
Battle of Coronel near Chile.  William was the first man to be killed in the Great War and the only sail or from the area.  

William was due to leave the navy in 1914 just before the war was declared but then was transferred to the H MS 
Monmouth which was sunk.   (Photographs courtesy of Derby Telegraph) 
 

Illuminations Village Evening  

 

 
 

1st Prize 
 

 

All of the boats this year were 
worthy winners.  Afterwards Mel & 

Chris from The Temple Hotel 

hosted a barbecue funded by the 
Parish Council. 
 

 
 

3rd Prize  
 

Over 180 of the residents and 
traders who attended the village 

evening cast their votes after 
seeing the boats parade on the 

river. 
 

Prizes supplied by the Parish 

Council were awarded to the 
winners by Cllr Peter Baranek. 
 

 

 
 

2nd Prize 

This yearôs event saw villagers and 
visitors coming together to see the 

illuminated boats without the 
crowds.  Weather conditions were 

great in comparison with last year 

and the boatbuilders took out the 
boats so everyone could vote for 

their favourite boat.  
  

The Motley Bunch came 1st with 

óLong Weiô  with David Gregoryôs 
óIglooô coming runner.  3rd prize went 

to Isobel Flavell with óVanessaô.   
 

The illuminated boats are the 
centrepiece of the illuminations - a 

unique tradition which must be 
protected. The boatbuilders must be 

highly praised for the creativity and hard 

work in preparing the boats as well as 
the resilience in rowing them every 

Saturday and Sunday throughout the 
season. 
 

The Parish Council is proud to support 

them in any small way it can and the 

awards we give are a small token of our 
appreciation for all their efforts i n 

keeping the tradition alive.  

Childre nsô Christmas Party 2013 

 

The Christmas party this year will be held on Saturday 14th December 2013  from 11.30am to 1.30pm at All 
Things Bright and Beautiful (The Old Methodist Church, 50 North Parade). 
 

Invitations have been given to all children (primar y school age and under) attending Matlock Bath Primary School, 

Playgroup, who live in the village, or are minded by Christine Mckay.   If you have not received an invite but would like 
your child to attend, please contact Joolz on 01629 580686. Please note  change of date and and venue!!!  
 

Holy Trinity School  ï Amanda Mee, Headteacher  
 

Thank you to everyone who donated or purchased books at our book fair held in the Pavilion, we raised £392 for 
school funds.   The Children and Staff of Matlock Bath Holy Trinity Primary School would like to wish you all a very 

Happy Christmas. 

http://www.dipintosales.co.uk/(S(dn4po1lkozmaq32gmt400ril))/thisisDerbyshire/Image/View/w46j4cd14q
http://www.dipintosales.co.uk/(S(dn4po1lkozmaq32gmt400ril))/thisisDerbyshire/Image/View/1hkb96yufq


 District Council Report ï Cllr Garry Purdy  
 

NEW YEARS EVE CHANTED 
PRAYERS AND MEDITATION  

 
Welcome in the New Year with Prayers by 
candlelight to Buddha Avolokiteshvara; the 

Buddha of Compassion 
 

At Heart Jewel Centre, Holme Road, Matlock 
Bath DE4 3NU 

10.45 pm-midnight 
Refreshments from 10.15 pm 

Everyone Welcome! 
This is a free event ï no need to book 

For further information telephone  
01629 581585 or e-mail 

epc.heartjewelcentre@gmail.com 
www.heartjewel.org.uk   

 

 

We say it every year, but it really is difficult to believe that 
Christmas is almost upon us once again, and winter. 

Already emails and telephone calls are coming in with regard to 

winter gritting, and it has not even started snowing yet!  
 

Ones thoughts do turn to the frail and elderly at this time of 
year and I want to use this Newsletter to appeal to all readers 

to consider any elderly and vulnerable person that especially 
might be living alone, and therefore possibly alone at Christmas. 
 

If you know som eone like this, could you help? Simply offering 

to pop round for a cup of tea, do some shopping, etc I assure 

you would make all the difference and make that person feel 
wanted that bit more. Please advise me if you have real concern 

for someone. 
 

You may have heard of proposals by Derbyshire Fire Service to 
close Matlock and Wirksworth Fire Stations in a bid to save 

monies. Other Fire Stations are affected in the County, but 
these are the ones closest to us.  Further, they plan to open a 

new Fire Station in Cromford!  Goodness knows where they 

would site it as we struggle to find land for Affordable Homes.  
I have heard on the grape vine that it could be sited at the old 

Cromford Garden Centre on the A6, but no formal approach has 
been made yet.  Please send your views to Derbyshire Fire 

Service.  We received a talk from representatives of Derbyshire 

Fire Service at a recent District Council meeting, but it left me 
with more concerns! 
 

At the Corporate Meeting on Monday evening 25th November, 

the Committee decided to adopt Officers recommendations not 
to pursue anything further at land near to the Cemetery at 

Bolehill, and to defer any planning application in respect of the 
Wood Yard at Homesford. This is to allow an independent  

review as to whether or not the Council has discharged its duties under the Homeless Act whereby the family concerned 

moved on the temporary site at Rowsley recently, approved by the Authority for a nine month period, but moved off 
after suffering harassment.  
 

I have just returned from a meeting at County Hall with the Chairman of the Parish Council, Cllr Peter Baranek, Cllr Mrs 

Irene Ratcliffe, the Police and Officers of Derbyshire County Council and Derbyshire Dales to discuss the ongoing parking 

issues in the village, especially during Fireworks nights at the Illuminations, weekend and Bank Holiday Parking.  Ever 
hopeful that this meeting will produce some r esults, I can only say, watch this space.  I would ask though that if any 

obstructions occur on any road, at any time, that a complaint is made at the time, either to the Police or to me.  
 

Can I beseech Traders not to park on the pavements in front of the shops. You may be committing highway offences 
and we need to ensure public safety on the Highway.   I also have to inform you that other blockages on the pavement 

area is closely being scrutinized and would ask if you could ensure that your frontages are ti died up and to make sure 
that a good width pathway is clear for the unsighted and Motherôs with pushchairs and toddlers etc.  
 

May I take this opportunity to wish all readers and residents a Very Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year. 
 

Important Numbers  

 

Derbyshire Dales District Council  Derbyshire County Council Other services: 

Refuse - 01629 761122 Grit bins  
Call Derbyshire - 08457 058058 

Police non-emergency ï 101 

Street cleaning, litter bins, dog 
fouling - 01629 761215 

Street lighting and other roa d 
problems  
Call Derbyshire 08457 058058 

Medical non-emergency - 111 

Noise and nuisance - 01629 761212 For email links go to our website ï useful links page 

  
 

mailto:epc.heartjewelcentre@gmail.com
http://www.heartjewel.org.uk/


Walking Round Matlock Bath  ï Sophie Beardmore  
 

 

  

On a sunny day, as you walk along the side of the A6 and look up, 
you may just catch a glimpse of climbers tackling the sheer rock face 

of High Tor.  The exertion of these tiny shapes that can barely be 
picked out against the looming grey edifice may make us gasp in 

admiration.  However, there is a much easier way to get to the top!  
 

For anyone who lives at the northern edge of the village, the walk to 

the top of High Tor will start at the gateway in Pic Tor Lane.  Once 
called Pig Tree Lane, one can assume that this was named for the 

lead mining connections that once dominated this area.   
 

There arenôt many walks that start with as warm a welcome as the start of High Tor grounds with its elaborate 
entrance.  Immediately to the right is an information board giving a potted history of  the site.  Nowadays, it is difficult 

to imagine that the grounds were privately owned and a fee charged to visit them.  From either end, it is an energetic 

trek but I think we northern villagers have the gentler ascent.  Even so the climb from the River D erwent to the top is 
around 400 feet and at first it follows Arkwrightôs Grand Walk.  This is a cobbled track that was constructed in the 

Victorian era to take carriages.  I hope nothing ever spooked the horses as all the way up you are aware of the sheer 
drop to the right.  It is certainly the case that you will need to take extra care with children and pets.  The vegetation 

retreats as the track starts to level out and views can be had of Cliffe House and Masson Hill Farm on the opposite side 

of the gorge . 
 

Those not wishing to stand perilously close to a sudden drop may want to take 
advantage of the couple of viewing areas on the way up.  There one can 

happily cling to a metal railing while looking down into the void below 
otherwise known as Matlock Dale. 
 

The track opens out into a glorious meadow and you can turn around to take 

in a spectacular view of Matlock picking out places of interest.  The summer is 
the best time to admire the colourful vegetation on High Tor including my 

favourite: the sky blue harebells nodding gently on a fair dayôs breeze. 
 

 

 

Before climbing some steps to the pinnacle of High Tor, one has to first past a deep 

cleft within the rock face.  Looking like a place where one could suitably house 
Smaug, the irritable dragon from Th e Hobbit, this is an atmospheric spot adding to 

the mystery of the place.  This is one of the ñcavesò: old mine workings of some 
antiquity (but probably no sandaled Roman ever worked this area).  
 

However, there is further danger to come!  For one of the m ost vertiginous paths 

ever encountered, from the summit of High Tor, one has to make the decision 

whether to attempt the aptly named ñGiddy Edgeò.  My vertigo has not yet allowed  
me to successfully walk this little ledge.  I am assured I am being overly dramatic but to me this is barely preferable to 

walking the infamous El Camino del Rey in Andalucia. 
 

Further delights await you at the top of High Tor as you can see the remains of ancient sea creatures in the limestone 
rock breaking the surface.  Evidence if ever you needed it of tectonic plate movement.  The walk down is mostly 

stepped and under a tree canopy bringing you out at a ñLittle Switzerlandò.  At the end, you pass the steeply roofed 
entrance building for the cable cars reminding you of Matlock Bathôs historical romantic description.  This makes for a 

much more interesting way to get into the centre of the village.  A big plus is that after you have exerted that much 

energy you feel able to partake of the array of food on offer.  
 

To make a great circular walk, you can cross the main road and walk up the cobbled passageways to the pedestrian 
entrance to the Heights of Abraham.  Just down the road from here a path initially goes up some steps to your left.  

This path will take you adjacent to the gr ounds of the Heights of Abraham and you walk under the cable cars 
themselves (many feet above you).  You will eventually come out at the entrance to Masson Hill Farm and ne ed to turn 

downhill to reach St Johnôs Road (admiring the beautiful arts and craft church as you return to the A6).  

 

 

 

 

Merry Christmas and a Happy 
New Year! 

 

 

 



Christmas Church Services  
 

 
 

Photograph courtesy of Simon 
Beynon, winner of Best Picture 

of Holy Trinity Church, 2013 

 

Christmas Church services will be held as follows: 
 

Holy Trinity, Matlock Bath  
 

Sunday 22nd December ï 10.45 am Childrensô Crib & Carol Service with Communion 
Sunday 22nd December ï 6.00 pm Candlelit Carol Service 

Christmas Day ï 10.00 am Communion Service 
 

St Maryôs, Cromford 
 

Friday 20th December ï 7.30 pm Carol 
Concert ï St Maryôs Cromford 

(preceded by meal & Wassail at 6.00 pm, 
telephone 01629 825995 to book a meal) 
 

Friday 20th December ï 7.30 pm Carol 

Singing at Cromford Community Centre 
 

Sunday 22nd December ï 9.30 am Morning 
Worship  

Christmas Eve ï 4.00 pm Crib Service 
Christmas Eve ï 11.00 pm Communion 

 

Cromford Methodist Church  
Sun 22nd, 10.30am Carol Service 

Christmas Day, 10am  
 

 

Sports Area  
 

Very shortly, we will be applying for a grant for the refurbishment of the sports area near the Pavilion.  It will be a 

floodlit, multipurpose all weather area.  We have already been in consultation with the school who would like to use the 
facility but would welcome any thoughts from residents as to the sort of sports we should be catering for.  We would 

also like to hear from anyone who has an interest in using the refurbished area either for themselves or with a view to 
starting a club or team to use the facility.   It will be a facility for the village so the more village input we get, the more  

appropriate the facility can be made.  
 
 

 

 



Grants Awarded  
 

This is the time of year when many of our thoughts are of giving and receiving.   The Parish Council is proud to say that 
during this year, we have given money to more groups in the vi llage than ever before.  Each year we set aside a budget 

to ógrantô to groups in the village for specific projects.  In 2013, we have given grants to the Bowling Club  for two new 
benches, to the Playgroup  for a water fun unit, to the village Childrenôs Christmas Party  and to Derbyshire Sub 

Aqua  for the Boxing Day raft race.  
 

Matlock Bath Village Pantomime Time? Oh yes it is ! 
 

Ahoy There! The Pirates from Atlantis are heading towards Matlock Bath in 2014 and here is your chance to get 

involved.  Whether you fancy taking to the stage or helping out behind the scenes, there is an opportunity for everyone.  
Expect sea monsters, sea urchins, evil princesses and pirates a plenty! Meetings are set to take place every Tuesday 

from December 3rd at the Pavillion at 8.00pm. For more information contact Lorraine Dormand on 07939000305 or by 

email at lorraine.dormand1@gmail.com.  Look forward to seeing you there me hearty!  
 

Footpaths  
 

 

 

As reported in previous Newsletters we have been working in partnership with the County 

Council (the mandatory authority) on footpath maintenance and clearing.  This includes both 
major clearing work as was carried out on Jacobôs Ladder in the spring to the clearing of 

summer growth th at has been done on Clifton Steps (from near the school to Upperwood).  If 
residents know of any footpath that requires our attention, please let us know in t he usual way 

by contacting the Clerk.  This also applies to major problems such as fallen trees or broken 
stiles, gates or signs.  
 

If you have a favourite walk in and around Matlock Bath please also let us know and we can 

see if it can be included in our series of walks around Matlock Bath. 

 

 

óA View from the Bathô is published by Matlock Bath Parish Council, Coppice End, Woodland T errace, Derby Road, 
Matlock Bath & printed by Ashover Print  

Website: www.matlockbathparishcouncil.gov.uk     E-Mail: clerk@matlockbathparishcouncil.gov.uk  
Telephone: 07914 420545  
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